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Casper College:  TAACCCT 
Meeting Minutes 

December 17, 2012 
Present: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Dr. Tim Wright, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Paul 

Christman, and Rachel Chadderdon 
  
  
 
Dr. Frankland called the meeting to order and introduced Rachel Chadderdon as the new Project 
Manager for the Sim Lab.  Today is her first day! 
 
Dr. Frankland reported on grant progress.  The equipment list and request must be submitted no 
later than December 28th to our federal project officer.  One item still under consideration is the 
purchasing of extended warranties for years two and three for the mannequins.  The consensus 
was to determine if the cost of the warranties is valid and if these could be purchased after the 
first year rather than upfront.  Rachel will call references and Gaumard to find out this 
information. 
 
Dr. Frankland also reported that she would like to move forward with the proposal from 
Gaumard for the mannequins.  She stated this decision is based on the fact that they are much 
less expensive than those from Laerdal or METI and she believes they are a company that will be 
much more responsive to work with.  We will however be using Laerdal for upgrading the five 
exsisting mannequins as that is the only option for these upgrades.  Paul indicated he would need 
a half page justification for why these choices are being made and Dr. Frankland will provide 
this for him.  We anticipate that once the equipment list is approved the order will be placed in 
March.  
 
The RFP process for the third party evaluator will start in January. 
 
Dr. Frankland provided an update on the Building Modification Request.  After much back and 
forth it appears that the format and detail of the request was finally accepted and we are now 
waiting to hear back from the FPO on approval of the request in order to move forward with the 
remodel.  Amundsen Associates has been chosen as the architect and the construction for the 
remodel will be done internally.  IT will be completed externally as it will be important to have 
this completed to the specifications for the Sim Lab equipment.   
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting 
will be on Monday, January 7, 2013 at 11 am in Gateway 310.  



Casper College:  TAACCCT 
Meeting Minutes 

January 7, 2013 
Present: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Dr. Tim Wright, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Paul 

Christman, Kathy Nottingham, Katie McMillan, and Rachel Chadderdon 
  
Rachel called the meeting to order and the minutes from December were reviewed. 
 
Rachel reported that we received news on December 18th that the request for the remodel work 
has been sent to the national office and we should hopefully receive formal approval this week.  
The equipment list was also submitted on December 19th for approval and we are waiting to hear 
on that as well.  The equipment list included the purchasing of extended warranties for years 2-3 
on the mannequins as Rachel received feedback from other organizations that the warranties 
were well worth the cost. 
 
In regards to the “re-purposing” of the space for the Sim Lab, Paul said that once we receive 
approval he can get information turn around in 1-2 days for the contract with the architect firm.  
We will need to determine how many meetings it may take to get the final plans and then get 
with Physical Plant to determine how much time they will need. 
 
Upcoming deadlines are as follows: 

• January 31st  - grant modifications  which include revision to work plan, evaluation and 
budget narrative 

• February 14th – Quarterly Narrative Progress Report (QNPR) and Financial Report for 
the October – December 2012 period 

 
Rachel and Paul discussed the schedule for drafting the RFP for the Third Party Evaluator.  
Rachel will provide necessary criteria and information to Paul by January 14th and the goal will 
be to have the RFP out by the week of January 14th with a deadline of February 12th for receipt of 
proposals. 
 
Kathy reported that she has the coding for expenses related to the grant and also has information 
on the financial reporting.  She and Rachel will meet prior to the February 14th reporting deadline 
to discuss the process. 
 
Tammy reported that the posting of the faculty position will be completed the week of January 
14th with a start date in spring.  The hiring of the clerical position will be done once the faculty 
position is on board. 
 
The group determined that moving to a monthly meeting schedule was appropriate at this time so 
starting in February the Grant Management Team meetings will be held on the first Monday of 
the month at 11 am in GW 310.  It was also discussed that we need to ensure representation from 
our business partners – Workforce Services and Wyoming Medical Center.  Rachel will contact 
Ken Johnson, the Veteran’s Coordinator with Workforce Services, to determine his interest and 



availability.  Tammy said she believes Davina Drazick with the hospital will be able to serve in 
this capacity. 
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting 
will be on Monday, February 5th at 11 am in Gateway 310.  



Casper College:  TAACCCT 
Meeting Minutes 

February 4, 2013 
Present: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Dr. Tim Wright, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Paul 

Christman, Kathy Nottingham, Katie McMillan, Ken Johnson and 
Rachel Chadderdon 

  
Rachel called the meeting to order and introduced Ken Johnson who has joined the Grant 
Management Team.  Ken is the Veterans Representative for the Wyoming Department of 
Workforce Services.  Rachel also reported that Davina Drazick with Wyoming Medical Center 
will also be joining the GMT, but she was unable to attend today. 
 
The minutes from January were reviewed.  Tammy moved and Katie seconded the motion to 
approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Rachel reported that approval was received on January 10th for the re-purposing of the space for 
the Sim Lab and that she and Tammy met with the architects and engineers in late January to 
begin the design process.  We have narrowed the plans down to two options – one with a central 
control room and one with two separate control rooms.  We prefer the one with the two separate 
control rooms as this provides more space and does not require demolition.  We are waiting on 
input from some additional faculty members before we officially move forward with this 
particular plan.  
 
Rachel said she will also be meeting with Mike Sawyer later in the week to discuss the project, 
how to expense/charge items to the grant and determine an estimated start and completion time.  
 
The required grant modifications for the Statement of Work changes to the project evaluation 
plan, program outcomes, program deliverables, project timeline, and budget realignment have 
been made and submitted to the Department of Labor.  Rachel said she is unsure how long it will 
take for these to be processed and approved.  She will email the revised Statement of Work and 
Budget to Ken and Katie. 
 
Paul reported that the RFP for the Third Party Evaluator has been posted.  The deadline for 
proposals is February 26th at 2 pm.  Rachel said that according to our grant application we will 
need two people from the GMT (in addition to Tammy, Kathleen Thatcher and herself) to serve 
on the review committee.  Katie and Laura both volunteered and Paul indicated he would assist 
as needed.   
 
Rachel said we are still waiting on equipment approval but are moving forward with the RFP 
process so we will have bids and can begin ordering once we receive approval.  Paul has begun 
the draft RFP for the debriefing room but will probably need some additional information to 
complete it as well as some information on sole source justification for the Pyxis Medstation.  
Rachel will work on developing the specs for the debriefing room and will do some research on 
Pyxis. 
The faculty position is posted and will be open until March 13th.   



 
Rachel and Kathy met prior to the meeting to discuss how to track and account for leveraged 
resources, indirect costs, and program vs. administrative expenses.  They have most of the 
information they need and will be finalizing and submitting the report prior to the February 14th 
deadline.  Rachel indicated that she has been working on the Quarterly Narrative Program Report 
(QNPR) but she wants to be sure she has not missed any items related to the work plan and other 
project activities as it covers the October through December period and she was not involved at 
that time.  She will work with Tammy and Katie to ensure all items are addressed. 
 
Rachel said one of the next priority areas will be to start developing the tacking procedures for 
the identified participants in the program.  There is some very specific demographic information 
that will need to be collected as well as employment and wage information upon completion.  
Ken was unsure if the Wyoming at Work database has been changed to include the ability to 
track individual student participants.  Rachel will talk with Bev Dye in CC’s Adult Learning 
Center to find out if they have been able to use the system in this manner. 
 
Rachel asked everyone to review the draft Duties and Responsibilities document she created for 
the Grant Management Team.  This document will serve as basic overview of the membership 
and expectations of the GMT.  It will also be considered a deliverable developed under the grant 
and will be reviewed and made publically available at the end of the grant.  Please send her any 
additions, comments, etc. and we will approve this document at the next meeting. 
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting 
will be on Monday, March 4th at 11 am in Gateway 310.  



Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team 
Meeting Minutes 

April 8, 2013 
Present: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Paul Christman, Kathy Nottingham, Katie 

McMillan, Ken Johnson, Davina Drazick and Rachel Chadderdon 
Excused: Dr. Tim Wright, Dr. Laura Driscoll 
 
Rachel called the meeting to order and welcomed, Davina Drazick with Wyoming Medical 
Center. Davina is a nurse educator and coordinates the WMC sim lab. 
 
The minutes from February were reviewed.  Tammy moved and Ken seconded the motion to 
approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Rachel reported that she spoke with Robin Johnson and the remodel is on track and materials 
have been ordered.  90% of the framing is complete, HVAC, plumbing and duct work is being 
roughed in this week; next week electrical will be roughed in.  Robin stated that the June 1st 
completion date is still feasible “give or take a few weeks.”  Tammy said we really need to 
emphasize that June 1st completion is critical and Rachel will keep working with them to ensure 
we meet the deadline. 
 
The required grant modifications for the Statement of Work changes to the project evaluation 
plan, program deliverables, project timeline, and budget realignment are still pending.  Rachel 
said our Federal Project Officer (FPO) has explained that they are running slow due to the high 
number of modification requests.  The corrected outcomes have been approved.   
 
Paul reported that the re-bid RFP for the Third Party Evaluator was posted and the deadline for 
proposals is April 9th at 2 pm.  We issued this re-bid RFP because we only received two 
proposals in the previous round and felt that they were much too large in scope.  Therefore, the 
criteria and the scope of work required of the evaluator were better defined.  To date we have not 
received any proposals.  If for some reason we do not have any by the deadline Paul indicated we 
can then negotiate contracts with any company. 
 
The bids for the control rooms/debriefing room and the Pyxis machine have been awarded and 
equipment has been ordered. 
 
The interview committee completed interviews with 4 candidates for the faculty position for the 
sim lab.  An offer was made and we are waiting on acceptance.  Tentative start date for the 
position is June 3rd. 
 
Rachel reported that the process for selecting participants is starting and she is starting to collect 
rosters of students that will be in each program starting in the fall.  She will be working with the 
various program directors to assess students and determine who might be a good fit as a 
“participant.”  She also has a list of identified veterans and will cross reference them with the 
health science students.  For a comparison group we will be looking at participants receiving 
single program simulation curriculum this next school year compared to the interdisciplinary 



curriculum in the subsequent school year.  We also still plan to collect data on current students 
who will be entering their second program year in 2013-2014 and how they experience with the 
simulation compares to their previous program year. 
 
Rachel also said that we will be collecting some very general surveys on students to start 
assessing their current employment status and then once they are selected as a participant we will 
inquire a bit further to assess wage information.  Ken suggested she contact Joan Fogle and/or 
Connie Simmons at the Department of Employment to inquire how we may be able to track 
students through their system or access wage data. 
 
Rachel also reported that she once again spoke with Bev Dye in the Adult Learning Center 
regarding how the tracking ABE/GED students through the Wyoming at Work system.  The 
State ABE office will track students and provide some sort or report to Casper College, but she 
thinks it will be pretty general and won’t show data on individual students.  There is no current 
agreement or contract between Casper College and the Department of Workforce Services as far 
as any one knows, but rather it is an agreement between DWS and the state ABE office. Rachel 
will follow up with Marsh Hess at the state office to see if she can find out more details. 
 
Rachel handed out a working copy of the Work Plan and called attention to highlighted areas that 
might need adjusted start/end dates.  Much of the adjustments can be accounted for in the 
quarterly federal reports and she will keep the team updated on progress. 
 
Rachel asked everyone to review the draft Duties and Responsibilities document she created for 
the Grant Management Team.  This document will serve as basic overview of the membership 
and expectations of the GMT.  It will also be considered a deliverable developed under the grant 
and will be reviewed and made publically available at the end of the grant.  Tammy moved and 
Ken seconded the motion to approve the document.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
The clerical position for the sim lab will be posted later this spring or early summer with a 
potential start date in July. 
 
The next federal reporting deadline is May 14th for the January – March 2013 period.  Rachel is 
currently working on collecting documentation for leveraged funds.  She will send out the in-
kind form to Ken and Davina so they can complete for their time spent on the GMT.   
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting 
will be on Monday, May 6, 2013 at 11 am in Gateway 310.  



Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team 
Meeting Minutes 

May 6, 2013 
Present: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Kathy Nottingham, Katie McMillan, Ken 

Johnson, Dr. Laura Driscoll, and Rachel Chadderdon 
Excused/Absent: Dr. Tim Wright, Paul Christman, and Davina Drazick 
 
Rachel called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone. 
 
The minutes from April were reviewed.  Katie moved and Tammy seconded the motion to 
approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Rachel reported that after a couple of glitches with equipment specs and cabinets the remodel is 
on track.  She spoke with Robin Johnson this morning and he indicated that everything is moving 
forward and there does not appear to be any issues as this time.  We are cautiously optimistic that 
the completion date still stands for the first part of June. 
 
The required grant modifications for the Statement of Work changes to the project evaluation 
plan, program deliverables, project timeline, and budget realignment are still pending.  Rachel 
said she has inquired about the scheduling of upcoming training and/or evaluation conferences, 
but our Federal Project Officer does not have any details yet.  There is a conference call 
scheduled at 12:30 pm on May 7th and she is hoping that some additional information might be 
provided at that time. 
 
We have awarded the contract to Edvantia for our Third Party Evaluator and are currently 
negotiating the contract.  Rachel stated that she feels good about working with this company and 
their revised proposal came in right at budget.   
 
Rachel reported that David Bodily has accepted the position as Faculty – Nurse Educator for the 
Sim Lab and he will start June 3rd.  He comes to us from Western Wyoming Community College 
and has a strong simulation and IT background.  The clerical position will be posted by May 15th 
with a tentative start date of July 1st.  Katie said she will contact Chauncy in HR to see what 
might need to be done for classification of this position. 
 
Rachel has a list of identified veterans and is cross referencing them with the health science 
students as well as assessing PELL grant information, GED status and non-traditional student 
information.   She is also working with program directors to assess students and determine who 
might be a good fit as a “participant.”  She has collected survey data from students in the 
following programs:  Nursing (1st and 2nd semester and new fall cohort), Medical Lab 
Technician, and Pharmacy Technician.  She will be working with OTA, Respiratory, and 
Radiography this summer to assess their students, and will focus on Athletic Training/PE and 
Paramedic Tech in the fall. 
 
Rachel has a call into Marsha Hess with the State ABE office to find out more information on the 
data being collected from community colleges in regards to employment and wage data on 



ABE/GED students.  Laura said she has learned that the agreement is between the Community 
College Commission and Workforce Services rather than between with the ABE office.  She 
indicated that there was an original effort to collect data on all students; however, college 
presidents did not want to sign letters of commitment because they were uncomfortable with the 
data being kept for more than one year.   Under the current agreement, the ABE office will 
provide data to the Commission who then provides the data to DWS.  So, we are still missing a 
link that would collect data on our students and/or participants.  Laura feels that this data would 
be very helpful to collect as students would be tracked through their social security numbers and 
the information would be much more accurate and valid than the current system of trying to 
contact students post-graduation and have them report on their employment and wage 
information.  Laura suggested that she and Tammy bring this up and Dean’s Council to see if 
there might be a way to generate support for this type of reporting. 
 
Rachel said she spoke with Joan Fogle with the Department of Employment, and Joan suggested 
she contact Tom Gallagher in their Research and Planning division to see about how our 
participants may be able to be tracked through DWS to access employment and wage data. 
 
Rachel said they just found out about an opportunity from Open Professionals Education 
Network (OPEN) which will provide free services aligned with our DOL grant requirements to 
help us meet our grant deliverables.  They are hosting a kick-off conference Jun 20-21 in 
Minneapolis, and the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation is providing support to fund one person 
to attend (flight, hotel, and food).  A second person can also attend but will need to cover their 
expenses.  Rachel will discuss with Tammy to determine if both she and David will attend.  
Tammy said that she and David will be attending a simulation conference in July that will focus 
on inter-professional curriculum development. 
 
Rachel and Kathy submitted the Quarterly Narrative Progress Report and the financial report for 
the January – March period.  The next federal reporting deadline is August 14th for the April - 
June 2013 period.  Lynn Cook is sending Rachel monthly expenditure reports related to the 
remodel and Rachel is reconciling and verifying expenses with Kathy. All seems to be in order 
and in line with the budget. 
 
Rachel suggested, and all agreed, that after the June meeting, we move to a quarterly meeting 
schedule for the Grant Management Team.   
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting 
will be on Monday, June 3, 2013 at 11 am in Gateway 310.    



Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team 
Meeting Minutes 

June 3, 2013 
Present: Kathy Nottingham, Ken Johnson, Dr. Laura Driscoll, David Bodily and 

Rachel Chadderdon 
Excused/Absent: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Dr. Tim Wright, Paul Christman, Katie 

McMillan and Davina Drazick 
 
Rachel called the meeting to order and introduced David Bodily as the new faculty for the Sim 
Lab. 
 
The minutes from May were reviewed.  Ken moved and Laura seconded the motion to approve 
the minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Rachel reported that we are on track with the remodel work and great progress has been made.  
We have pushed back a week for completion by the end of next week (June 14th) for the majority 
of the work as Kb Port is scheduled to do their install and training the week of June 17th.   
 
Rachel indicated she still has received no information on the status of the required grant 
modifications for the Statement of Work changes to the project evaluation plan, program 
deliverables, project timeline, and budget realignment.  She, Tammy and Kathleen participated in 
a conference call on May 7th and there was not much light shed on the process, but rather the 
discussion focused more on compliance findings and best practices from Round 1 grantees.  
However, it did confirm for us that we are on track and have good processes in place for grant 
management and fiscal tracking to avoid the common findings.  Rachel also participated in an 
evaluation conference call on May 22nd and during this call they did indicate that the required 
grant and evaluation training will take place either late July or early August.  Our contact person 
with Edvantia (our third-party evaluator) was also on this call and we just received their signed 
contract and will be setting up our initial meeting this month. 
 
Rachel reported that the Sim Lab Office Assistant position is posted and will close June 15th.   To 
date we have 3 applicants and anticipate interviews at the end of the month.  
 
Laura reported that she and Tammy did bring up the idea at Dean’s Council of collecting data on 
our students and/or participants via social security number through the workforce system.  She 
said that the idea was met with enthusiasm, as the information would be more accurate and valid 
than the current system of trying to contact students post-graduation and have them report on 
their employment and wage information.  However, it is now a question for Dr. Nolte to 
determine if we get this accomplished.  Rachel will reach out to Tom Gallagher in Research and 
Planning at DWS and see if she can get his take on the ability to track students through the 
system. 
 
The summer/fall schedule for conferences, equipment installation and training is as follows: 

• June 17 – Kb Port Install (Control Rooms, Debriefing Room) 
• June 19-21 - OPEN Conference in Minnesota (Rachel and David attending) 



• July – Gaumard training TBD 
• July 22-26 – Simulation Conference in California (Tammy and David attending) 
• End of July/First part of August – Evaluation/Grantee Training in Washington, DC 

(attendees TBD) 
• August 19-20 – Pyxis Install and Training 
• September 13 – Laerdal SimPad Training 

 
The next quarterly federal reports are due August 14th.  Kathy said that we need to track and 
charge Tammy’s time at the simulation conference in July as indirect costs rather than leveraged 
funds so we are able to draw from this line item in the budget.    
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting 
will be on Monday, June 3, 2013 at 11 am in Gateway 310.    



Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team 
Meeting Minutes 

September 9, 2013 
Present: Kathy Nottingham, Ken Johnson, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Dr. Tammy 

Frankland, Paul Christman, Katie McMillan, David Bodily, Guadalupe 
Kerr and Rachel Chadderdon 

Excused/Absent: Dr. Tim Wright and Davina Drazick 
 
Rachel began by welcoming everyone to the Health Science Simulation Center and David 
provided a tour of the new facility and demonstrated the functionality of the mannequins.  Upon 
completion of the tour, the regular business meeting commenced. 
 
The minutes from June were reviewed.  Laura moved and Ken seconded the motion to approve 
the minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Rachel reported that the official new name of the Sim Lab is the Health Science Simulation 
Center.  We are currently working with Public Relations for appropriate signage, brochures and 
other promotional materials.  Rachel will also work with Darian to update the website.  We want 
to keep a consistent theme throughout all materials. 
 
Rachel introduced Guadalupe Kerr as the new Simulation Assistant.  Lupe was previously the 
Office Assistant for the School of Health Science and has now transitioned to the Simulation 
Center.  We are thrilled to have her on board.   
 
Rachel reported that we finally received notification on June 13th that the required grant 
modifications for the Statement of Work changes to the project evaluation plan, program 
deliverables, project timeline, and budget realignment had been approved.  According to our 
FPO one item that caused the delay of this request was that the national office wanted to make 
sure that we were well aware of the difference between program and admin cost.  Rachel stated 
she makes continued efforts to assure our FPO that both she as Project Manager and Casper 
College's Associate Controller, Kathy Nottingham, have participated in all the fiscal/admin 
webinars addressing the topic and we continue to review the materials and transcripts to ensure 
our understanding. We also meet at least quarterly to review all expenses and verify the 
allocation of the expenses to program and admin costs.  We have reviewed our indirect cost rate 
pool and are confident that we will not be charging more than 10% in admin costs to the 
grant.  We truly believe we both understand the difference. 
 
Rachel stated the first year of the grant will wrap up at the end of September and that we are on 
track with our work plan and things are really starting to come together and will be ramping up 
as students are beginning to utilize the Sim Center.  Our first year Annual Progress Report is due 
in November and she is working on ensuring all the data points will be covered.  There is a 
webinar in October for additional technical assistance on submitting this report.  This first year 
will not have much data as students have just started but it will be a good first run to find out 
where we may need to improve data collection. 
 



Kathy has put together an approximate budget to actual of grant expenditures through 
September.  We are over budget on equipment by approximately $10,000, which we knew would 
be the case as we added an additional mannequin, the cost of the birthing mannequin increased, 
and we added an archiver for the control room to assist in the IT infrastructure for the Sim 
Center.  However, we are well under budget for the remodel by approximately $150,000. We 
have also discovered that in order to have full customizable functionality of the Pyxis 
Medstation, we will need to purchase an additional piece of equipment called a console 
(essentially a computer network).  The cost is $17,500 and we feel that it is necessary and with 
the cushion we have from being under budget with the remodel we do have the funds.  Before 
purchasing we will need to submit a request to DOL and have it approved so David has provided 
rationale to Rachel and she will prepare the official request for Dr. Nolte’s signature and then 
will submit the request to DOL.  Another area of the budget where adjustments need to be made 
is in the indirect charges. This amount was incorrectly calculated in the original budget and 
needs to be decreased by approximately $350,000.  We will need to see if we can possibly 
reallocate this amount to other line items of the budget.  If not, it will have to remain unexpended 
and eventually be returned to DOL.   
 
As we close out this first year and reconcile all remodel expenses, Rachel and Kathy will review 
the budget and determine where we will need to realign funds to cover all the above mentioned 
items.  Once this is complete we will submit the request to DOL so we make sure everything is 
covered at once.  Hopefully, the turn-around time will be quicker than it was previously, but the 
sooner we do this the better. 
 
Rachel met with Tony Glover and Tom Gallagher with Research and Planning at DWS about the 
possibility of tracking our participants through their system so we can determine employment 
and wage information.  It appears that due to the size of our sample this may not be feasible with 
the systems they have set up.  There is also a 5 month lag on wage info after the end of the 
quarter so this might be a challenge with our reporting deadlines.  As a result we most likely will 
need to rely on self-reporting and surveys from the students. 
 
Rachel received confirmation that the Department of Labor has indefinitely cancelled the grantee 
conference that was supposed to take place over the summer.  To date there are no plans for 
DOL sponsored training or technical assistance other than webinars.  She and David did however 
attend the Open Professionals Education Network (OPEN) Kick-off Conference June 20-21 in 
Minneapolis.  This conference was a great opportunity to network with other TAACCCT grant 
recipients and receive training and information on the resources available to grantees from 
Creative Commons/OPEN for implementing the Creative Commons open licensing (CC BY) 
requirement and best practices in open policy and open educational resources adoption that are 
aligned with our DOL grant requirements to help us meet our grant deliverables.  This 
conference was sponsored by the Gates Foundation and was not organized by DOL/ETA. 
 
Edvantia, our third party evaluator, has begun work and they have reviewed and offered 
comments on our 2nd quarter report.  They really do want to assist us in our data collection to 
ensure we are effectively meeting the parameters of the grant.  We have a call scheduled this 
week to prepare for the annual report and will further discuss survey and data collection 
methods.   



 
Rachel reported that by utilizing basic self-reporting surveys on whether they are currently 
working and/or have dependents, as well as veteran status and Pell grant eligibility, she is very 
close to having the first year’s cohort of grant participants selected.  She hopes to finalize the list 
in the next few weeks so students can be contacted and we can begin tracking their progress. 
 
David and Lupe will be traveling to Waco, TX next week with Gaumard which will provide an 
intensive hands-on training with the mannequins.  Rachel will be heading to Topeka, KS for a 
TAACCCT Conference hosted by Washburn University.  This is NOT a DOL sponsored event 
but rather a grantee sponsored effort to bring together Round 1 and Round 2 grantees to learn 
from one another.   
 
The next quarterly federal reports, as well as the Annual Progress Report, are due November 
14th.   
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting 
will be on Monday, December 2, 2013 at 11 am in Gateway 310.    



Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team 
Meeting Minutes 

December 2, 2013 
Present: Kathy Nottingham, Ken Johnson, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Dr. Tammy 

Frankland, Paul Christman, David Bodily, and Rachel Chadderdon 
Excused/Absent: Katie McMillan, Dr. Tim Wright and Davina Drazick 
 
Rachel called the meeting to order and the minutes from September 9, 2013 were reviewed.  
Laura moved and Ken seconded the motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Rachel discussed the Year One Evaluation report submitted by our Third Party Evaluator, 
McREL (formally Edvantia). We have a conference call planned with them on Wednesday at 10 
am to provide any feedback and discuss next steps for Year 2.  This first year there is not much 
data to review and evaluate so the report primarily focuses on the implementation phase of the 
project.  Rachel did call everyone’s attention to the items in the work plan that McREL has 
marked as “completed” but with minor delays.  She assured everyone that these delays were 
essentially due to bureaucratic procedures on the part of DOL and out of our control.  We had a 
significant delay in receiving approval for grant modifications and equipment requests which 
then delayed the hiring of staff and faculty as well as the procurement of equipment.  She also 
wanted everyone to be aware that while the original completion date for completion of the lab 
modifications was June 30th, she has kept this item in an “on-going” status.  All modifications 
were essentially completed by the end of July, however as the Simulation Center is used by 
students and faculty, we continue to discover additional items that need to be added or adapted.  
So, in an effort to continually enhance the space she does not want to indicate this item as 
complete as we may still need to incur expenses in this line item of the budget and do not want 
there to be any issues with DOL as to why funds are still being spent if we indicated the task has 
been completed.   
 
One of the areas that we are continuing to work on is the workforce data collection piece.  
Overall it seems this is a challenging area for all grantees.  Rachel reported that she does have a 
potential resource with a company called America’s Job Link Alliance (AJLA).  She has a 
sample contract agreement that she will send to Paul and Lynnde for their review and feedback.  
Essentially they have the capability to match our participants with wage information based on 
social security numbers.  We would provide the data each quarter, they request the information 
from the Wage Record Interchange System (WRIS), and then return the wage reports to us in 
aggregate form (they cannot provide individual level data). All information would be transmitted 
and stored securely, would meet federal requirements, and they indicated the turn-around time 
each quarter is fairly short.  They charge a fee of $100/hour with a maximum fee of 10 hours per 
quarter.  Rachel feels this could be a very cost effective way to manage this aspect of the data 
reporting.    
 
Rachel also reported that she did have another conversation with Tom Gallagher at the Research 
and Planning office of the Department of Workforce Services about doing this same type of data 
collection.  She said it is very difficult to get a straight answer out of them, but Tom indicated 



they are working on some MOUs with other colleges to do this work, and that he would share 
them with her once they get approval from the Attorney General’s office.  She anticipates 
however their fees for doing the work will be substantially higher and there may be quite a lag in 
obtaining the data reports from them.  She will keep everyone updated as more transpires in this 
area.   
 
In our grant it is stated that we would have discussions on giving credit for individual work 
experience or other competencies.  However, Tammy has indicated that after various meetings, it 
has been determined that Wyoming statute will not allow this.  Rachel indicated that the 
Northern Wyoming Community College District (Sheridan College), a Round 3 TAACCCT 
grant recipient, indicated they are planning to align non-credit seminar training and military 
training with academic credits through credit for prior learning.  They also indicated they are 
doing CLEP exams and Prior Learning Assessments (PLA) to advise students and place them at 
the appropriate starting point for their college plan.  This is something Casper College does as 
well, so we just need to follow up on the academic credit for prior learning piece.  Rachel asked 
Tammy and Laura if they knew if anything in this area has changed or if the statutory limitations 
only apply to Casper College. To their knowledge this has not changed and Tammy said she 
would find information on the statute and send it to Rachel and Laura.   
  
At this point there are not any major adjustments needed for the work plan as we move into the 
second year of the grant.  In regards to budget adjustments and realignment there is still the issue 
of reallocating approximately $350,000 from the indirect cost line item.  We originally discussed 
moving this amount into equipment and Rachel and David have been discussing what items 
might be needed along with the addition of the the Pyxis console.  At this point with the 
exception of some additional cameras, supplies, and miscellaneous smaller technology items 
there is really nothing at or above $5,000 that is necessary.  They will further explore the 
possibility of adding two additional simulators to the Center.  Once this is finalized, Rachel will 
submit the new equipment request and budget modification and we will hopefully receive 
approval in a timely manner. 
 
David reported that the Simulation Center is fully operational, but not yet optimized.  Students 
and faculty are utilizing it as designed and planned and we have not come across anything out of 
the ordinary.  There are inevitable technical issues that he continues to troubleshoot, but all in all 
things are going very well.  Tammy said she is working with faculty from the Intro to Acting 
class for students to come in and do voice recordings for the simulators.  
 
Rachel, Tammy and David are meeting with the graphic designer (Evan Fife) from PR later in 
the afternoon to discuss logos, signage and promotional materials that are needed for the Sim 
Center. We have several events after the first of the year and it will be very important to have 
this material.   
 
Rachel reported that she has collected information from all students and the first cohort of 121 
participants has been selected.  Various demographic data has also been collected (see attached) 
and this information has been submitted in the Annual Performance Report (APR).  The first 
year of this report is very basic as we do not yet have workforce data on the student participants.  



Next year’s report will be much more comprehensive and will include data on program 
completion, program exit, wage and employment data.  
 
David and Lupe traveled to Waco, TX late in September to participate in an intensive hands-on 
training with the Gaumard patient simulators.  Rachel attended a TAACCCT Conference in 
September hosted by Washburn University in Topeka, KS.  This is NOT a DOL sponsored event 
but rather a grantee sponsored effort to bring together Round 1 and Round 2 grantees to learn 
from one another.  The information and resources we have gained as a result of these various 
training opportunities have proved to be very valuable.   
 
Upcoming events after the first of the year include: 

• February 6th - Health Science Open House 
• February 19th - High School Healthcare Career Fair 
• Februay 24 – 28 - Simulation Consultant/Trainer Sandy Swoboda, RN MS FCCM, who 

currently serves as Sim Team and Research Program Coordinator from John Hopkins 
University School of Nursing  
and School of Medicine will be here training staff/faculty 

 
The next quarterly federal reports for the period ending December 31, 2013 are due February 14, 
2014.  Rachel is planning to work with Lupe to do some cross training in this area so that in the 
event Rachel is unavailable the reports can still be completed in a timely manner and meet the 
federal deadlines. 
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting 
will be on Monday, March 3, 2014 at 11 am in Gateway 310.    
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Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team 
Meeting Minutes 

March 3, 2014 
Present: Kathy Nottingham, Katie McMillan, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Dr. Tammy 

Frankland, Dr. Tim Wright, Paul Christman, David Bodily, and Rachel 
Chadderdon 

Excused/Absent: Davina Drazick and Ken Johnson 
 
Rachel called the meeting to order and the minutes from December 2, 2013 were reviewed.  
Tammy moved and Laura seconded the motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
Rachel reported that in December we requested and were approved a budget realignment and 
acquisition of additional equipment.  The budget realignment involved decreasing the Indirect 
Cost line item by $353,524 and reallocating this amount to other direct cost line items in the 
budget.  The revised budget was shared with everyone and as of 1/31/14 there is approximately 
$1 million remaining in grant funds through the 9/30/16 period. This is aligned with our current 
activities and we are on track with expenditures.    
 
This budget realignment is providing us with a reallocation of funds to support the Project 
Manager position through the fourth and final year of the grant as this was not previously 
budgeted.  Funds are also being used to contract with America’s Job Link Alliance (AJLA) for 
workforce data collection as well as a contract with a software development firm to design a 
system that will house our simulation learning units and curriculum.  The re-alignment is also 
providing the acquisition of the following new equipment items: 

• Pyxis Console – to upgrade our current Pyxis MedStation which will enable us 
significant flexibly in creating, changing or updating clinical scenarios and teaching 
examples. 

• Two additional Gaumard Mannequins (a newborn and a 5-year old) – the addition of 
these pediatric simulators will enable us to address the limited pediatric clinical rotations 
for students. 

• Portable recording equipment for use with additional mannequins and off-site 
simulations. 

Sandy Swoboda, RN, MS, FCCM, Simulation Team and Research Program Coordinator from 
John Hopkins University School Nursing, conducted a week-long training February 24-28, 2014.  
Faculty and staff participated in content sessions and workshops over the course of the week that 
focused on Simulation Education, Scenarios and Debriefing, Scenario Building and Inter-
professional Simulations.  Much of what was learned from Sandy is already beginning to be 
implemented and necessary adjustments are being made to the Sim Center as a result of the 
principles and techniques she discussed.  Some highlights are as follows: 

• We can engage and educate learners most effectively in smaller groups. 
• Use of the observation role facilitates the logistics of sessions with larger class sizes. 



• Debriefing is where critical learning is promoted. 
• Critical learning diffuses across learner roles -- observers learn as effectively as "hands-

on." 
• An effective debriefing structure ensures coverage of concepts and promotes consistency. 

David is continuing to work with faculty to implement new scenarios and will be sharing with all 
faculty and staff the learning materials and resources from the training.  
 
David reported that we have entered into a contract agreement with Pegasus for development of 
a database system that will enable our faculty to create Simulation Learning Units (SLUs) that 
can be stored in a secure system in order for the curriculum to be copied, adapted and shared 
across faculty and for multiple people.  Our lesson plans continue to evolve and we need a 
system that provides flexibility and customization that is not available with existing commercial 
products.  This system will also allow us to publish the SLUs as required under the grant 
requirements.  

In the PR and Marketing realm, we printed an initial brochure for the Sim Center which was used 
at our open house and high school career fair in February.  However, we had to use stock photos 
as ones taken by the professional photographer were not yet available.  We are planning to revise 
the content of the brochure and update it with new photographs at a later date so it better reflects 
our goals for outreach.  Various signage for the Sim Center has been installed and the area is 
looking more and more professional!  Furniture for the waiting area is due to arrive this month as 
well.  

Rachel reported that we have our first summary evaluations from the fall semester from both the 
faculty and student perspective.  45 students and 13 faculty completed end of semester 
evaluations and the results represent 6 of our 8 programs (Medical Lab Tech and Pharm Tech 
started in the spring semester).  The majority of all responses fell at the high end of the scale 
indicating that what we have initially done with the scenarios is working for both faculty and 
students.  Their comments are continually reviewed and adjustments and improvements made as 
necessary.   We are still working on how to extract the data out from Moodle so we can better 
manipulate into a visually usable format.  
 
Rachel indicated that she has just become aware that McREL our external evaluator has had 
some staffing and funding changes.  They have assured us that this will not affect the quality or 
quantity of their evaluation services.  However, Rachel does have some questions as to why 
exactly these changes occurred and will be requesting follow up information in regards to who 
will be taking over the work that was originally assigned to staff that is no longer with the 
organization.  A conference call is scheduled for 2pm on March 3rd to address these concerns and 
to request contract addendums and revised work plans if necessary.  Otherwise all work with 
McREL is on schedule. 
 
We have finalized our agreement with America’s Job Link Alliance (AJLA) for the workforce 
data reporting requirements of the grant.  Rachel is working with their staff to determine the 
process for submitting the data on our students in a secure manner so they can match our 
participants with wage information based on social security numbers.  The first data file will be 



sent later this month and she is looking forward to seeing how the reports are returned and how 
the data is presented. 
 
As most everyone knows, Lupe Kerr has accepted a new position in the School of Health 
Science as the Academic Assistant. This means we will be hiring and training a new Simulation 
Assistant and are hopeful that job will be posted very soon.  We are sad to see Lupe leave us in 
the Sim Center, but are thrilled that she is still part of the Health Science family.  She has done 
amazing work for us and it will be very hard to fill her shoes.   
 
Upcoming events this spring include: 
 

• David will be traveling to Boise, ID April 24 – 27 for the Exploring New Ideas in 
Simulation conference. 

• Rachel and Kathy will be traveling to Dallas, TX April 29 – May 1 for a DOL sponsored 
TAACCCT Technical Assistance and Training Meeting. 

• Quarterly financial and program reports are due May 14th.  
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting is 
scheduled for Monday, June 2nd, 2014 at 11 am in Gateway 310.    



Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team 
Meeting Minutes 

June 2, 2014 
Present: Kathy Nottingham, Katie McMillan, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Ken Johnson, 

David Bodily, and Rachel Chadderdon 
Excused/Absent: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Dr. Tim Wright, Paul Christman, and Davina 

Drazick  
 
Welcome and Call to Order 
 
Rachel called the meeting to order and the minutes from March 3, 2014 were reviewed.  David 
moved and Laura seconded the motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Grant Status and Program Updates 
 
Rachel handed out a spreadsheet of grant expenditures as of May 31, 2014.  Expenses are on 
track and there is approximately $1,189,965 remaining in the budget through September 30, 
2016.  There is still a significant amount of unexpended funds in the “other” category and Rachel 
said she will be discussing strategies with Tammy and David as to how best to utilize the funds 
in preparation for the next academic year.  Tammy submitted a renovation request to 
remove/remodel the existing bathrooms in the Sim Center but was unsure if it would receive 
approval.  David inquired if grant funds could be used to remodel the existing bathroom space in 
the event it is not approved.  Rachel stated she will find out the status of the existing request and 
discuss this possibility with both Tammy and Mike Sawyer. She also stated that as we are 
coming up on the start of the 3rd year of the grant, and the final programmatic year, there will be 
limitations as to use of these funds, so she will inquire as to final dates for purchasing equipment 
and conducting any types of remodeling.  
 
Rachel and Kathy discussed the grantee meeting they both attended the end of April in Dallas, 
TX.  While much of the information presented was not new, it was a great refresher and 
confirmed that we are in fact managing our grant efficiently and effectively.  We also had the 
opportunity to meet our Federal Project Officer, Ed Garcia.  He indicated that we are doing a 
great job and are considered a low risk grantee.  As a result he also mentioned that our site visit 
will most likely be scheduled toward the end of the grant period.   
 
David reported that he attended a simulation conference in Boise, ID in April.  He said that based 
on what he learned during this event, we are doing things well in our simulation activities and 
that we are fairly unique due to the integration of our program with all eight of the health science 
programs.  He would really like to have faculty attend some targeted conferences like this one.  
He said these are also great events to generate some publicity for the Simulation Center.  
 
David also reported that the work being done by Pegasus to build a database system to house our 
Simulation Learning Units (SLUs) was completed in May. This type of system does not exist out 
in the industry which is why we went in this direction with Pegasus.  At this time he has not done 



extensive work with the system to test the workflow but feels the core functions as outlined in 
their statement of work have been satisfactorily completed and it will meet our open source 
requirements of the grant.  He does anticipate there will be some additional expenses related to 
hosting the system and additional enhancement or changes that will need to be made once he has 
had a chance to fully test it.   

Rachel has been talking with Sheridan College about their Credit for Prior Learning (CPL) 
process and they sent her their CPL program guide, which she has shared with both Tammy and 
Laura.  There is still some confusion as to why we were under the impression that Wyoming 
statute did not allow CPL, but Rachel is reviewing the information from Sheridan College as 
well as other resources focused on competency based learning and prior learning assessment.  
While we still may not be able to implement any CPL for our current TAACCCT grant 
participants it may be something the college can look into for future programs.  
 
Evaluation and Outcomes 
 
The HSSC will be open and available this summer and David has 20 days amended to his 
contract for the summer months.  Currently, Respiratory Therapy is the only program scheduled 
for summer simulations.  As we gear up for fall there will be selecting our next cohort of 
participants and inter-professional simulation scenarios will be incorporated into the sessions.  
 
At the conclusion of the spring semester, Rachel reported that we conducted faculty and student 
end of semester evaluations as well as our first end of program evaluations for those students 
completing their respective programs.  Very similar to the fall results, 45 students (18 whom are 
grant participants) and 14 faculty completed end of semester evaluations and the results represent 
6 of our 8 programs.  The end of program evaluation was completed by 28 students, of whom 13 
are grant participants.  The responses again fell at the high end of the scale indicating that 
students and faculty are finding value in the simulation activities.  We continue to review 
individual responses and comments as well as course specific evaluations to make adjustments 
and improvements.  We are also continuing to work on a method to export the survey data from 
Moodle into an Access database so it can be further manipulated to compare and contrast against 
programs and program years.  
 
Work with our third party evaluator, McREL, continues and is on schedule.  Rachel will be 
sharing the student and faculty survey data with them.  We have a conference call scheduled on 
June 23rd to discuss additional data collection methods and timelines, and will discuss the time 
frame for their site visit which will most likely occur in the fall.   
 
Rachel submitted our first participant file to AJLA for wage data; however we had very few 
students who had exited early enough to have wages available for the March 31st quarter.  
According to AJLA it usually takes several quarters before wages become available for those 
who have exited the program.  We anticipate that the next two quarters (6/30/14 and 9/30/14) 
will have more data available.     
 
Other Business 
 



The Simulation Assistant job posting closes on June 6th and currently there is only one applicant.  
Rachel is hopeful that there will be several more applicants by the close date, but does have some 
concerns if we need to extend the date.  We will be entering into the final programmatic year on 
October 1st and will only be able to fund this position with grant funds through September 30, 
2015, which may make potential candidates hesitant to apply.  But, we will keep our fingers 
crossed that we will have a good slate to interview starting the week of June 16th.   
 
David and Rachel continue to participate on the committee for the Wyoming Council on 
Women’s Issues (WCWI) Career Fair.  The theme of this year’s conference is “Women in 
Education, Science and Technology – WEST” and the event will take place on campus Friday, 
September 19th.  The HSSC will play a large part in the break-out sessions and David indicated 
he will need many adult volunteers to help guide students through the facility.  
 
Upcoming events this summer include: 
 

• David will be traveling to Philadelphia July 10-13 for a Sim Ops Conference. 
• Tammy is attending a Simulation Conference in Las Vegas July 14-18. 
• Quarterly financial and program reports are due August 14th.  

 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting is 
scheduled for Monday, September 8th (due to Labor Day on September 1st), at 11 am in Gateway 
310.    



Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team 
Meeting Minutes 

September 8, 2014 
Present: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Paul Christman, Kathy Nottingham, Katie 

McMillan, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Ken Johnson, David Bodily, Kimberley 
Grant and Rachel Chadderdon 

Excused/Absent: Dr. Tim Wright and Davina Drazick  
 
Welcome and Call to Order 
 
Rachel called the meeting to order and the minutes from June 2, 2014 were reviewed.  David 
moved and Ken seconded the motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Grant Status and Program Updates 
 
Rachel introduced Kimberley Grant the new Simulation Assistant.  Kim started on June 23rd and 
has hit the ground running. 
 
Rachel handed out a spreadsheet of grant expenditures as of August 31, 2014.  Expenses are on 
track and there is approximately $1,053,776 remaining in the budget through September 30, 
2016.  We do still have some under-expended line items and David, Tammy and Rachel have 
assessed the need for additional equipment and supplies.  Any new equipment must be approved 
and purchased prior to September 30, 2014.  Rachel submitted an additional equipment request 
to DOL for an additional female simulator as well as enhancements to one of our existing 
mannequins.  The request was approved in August and the purchasing process has been 
completed.  These items are due to arrive in October.   
 
Rachel reported that any funds for repurposing of space had to be expended within the first 18 
months of the grant, so we will be unable to use any unexpended funds these types of activities 
from here on out.  She also said that she discussed the issue of removal of the bathrooms with 
Mike Sawyer and the reason the request was declined was due to proximity of the next closest 
bathroom facilities.  Mike said if something changes down the road he would let us know.  
 
Rachel stated that we are wrapping up year two and gearing up for year three and the final 
programmatic year of the grant.  We are collecting information from new students and will be 
finalizing the new cohort of grant participants over the next couple of months. Activities within 
the work plan are on track and she does not anticipate any major changes or revisions at this 
point.  Much of the activity moving into this next year will focus on inter-professional scenarios.  
While we are not in a position where we need to request a non-cost extension, Rachel said she 
was going to inquire about the process and time frame should we determine that this would be 
helpful to finish out the program activities and assist with more fully utilizing all funding.   
 
Rachel reported that Health Science has been approved a work study position for 10 hours per 
week in the Sim Center for this next academic year.  We will begin the process of getting the 



position posted and hired.  This position will be paid from institutional funding and we are 
hoping to use the time to charge against the indirect program cost of the grant budget.  
 
David reported that operationally the HSSC is increasing its load and faculty is buying into the 
paradigm of simulation education.  He also reported he has not yet been able to test the 
functionality of the software system Pegasus developed for us.  As a result he said he has missed 
the window for implementing the system this fall, but will be ready for spring semester.   

There are also discussions under way to potentially contract with Michael Deal for some outside 
work on developing a database to house all of our survey data generated from Moodle.  By 
exporting it out into a different database system we will be better able to compare data and 
manipulate reports in order to more effectively demonstrate the impact the Simulation Center has 
on student learning outcomes. 
 
Evaluation and Outcomes 
 
The HSSC was open and available this summer and Radiography and Respiratory Therapy both 
utilized the Sim Center through the summer months.  David did planning and orientation 
sessions with other faculty to prepare for the fall semester.  A pilot simulation with the 
University of North Dakota’s Occupational Therapy students and faculty was conducted in 
September that served as a basic introduction for the students to a clinical simulation lab.  
 
Tammy reported that she and David have co-authored a book chapter which will appear in the 
edited book, "Interdisciplinary Health Science Simulation Center: Benefits and Challenges," 
submitted to "Examining the Impact of Community Colleges on the Global Workforce.”  Both 
she and David have also been accepted to present at two different conferences in January – 
Tammy at the Curricula for the 21st Century being held in Florida and David at the International 
Meeting for Simulation in Healthcare in New Orleans. 
 
David reported that he is also seeking out opportunities for various simulation certifications for 
staff and will soon be starting the process to apply for provisional accreditation of the HSSC 
through the Society for Simulation in Healthcare.  These are two important strategies that will 
help build the sustainability of the HSSC. 
 
Rachel reported that our third party evaluator, McREL, will need to postpone their site visit until 
spring, due to the fact that the evaluator assigned to our project is expecting her first child this 
fall.  The visit is tentatively scheduled for April 7th and she is also planning to have our 2nd year 
evaluation report completed by October 10th. 
 
Rachel continues to work with AJLA for student wage data.  At this point we do not have any 
data on students who exited in May as there still is a significant time lag between when the 
participants exit the program and when their wage data is available.  This appears to be the norm 
and we will hopefully have data for the Annual Performance Report which is due November 
14th.  If we do not, we will report the data we do have and we can always revise the report at a 
later date if needed.  
 
Other Business 



 
David and Rachel continue to participate on the committee for the Wyoming Council on 
Women’s Issues (WCWI) Career Fair.  There has been some concern over lack of participation 
from the local high schools so it is anticipated that the projected number of attendees will be 
much lower than planned.  Regardless, David has an amazing inter-professional simulation 
planned, with great support from our faculty, and it is sure to give these young women a great 
experience. 
 
Tammy attended the Revolutionizing Nursing Education conference held July 14-18 in Las 
Vegas which focused on inter-professional teamwork and civility in healthcare.  David attended 
the Sim Ops conference in Philadelphia July 10-13 and continues to learn that what we are doing 
here with our Sim Center is unique and we need to do more to promote and publicize the HSSC 
as a tremendous asset and resource to both the college and the community.  
 
Upcoming events this fall include: 
 

• Rachel is attending the 2nd Annual TAACCCT On! Conference in Topeka, KS September 
29-October 2. 

• Annual Performance Report, Quarterly Narrative Report and Financial Report are all due 
November 14th.  

 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting is 
scheduled for Monday, December 1st, at 11 am in Gateway 310.  



   
Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team 
Meeting Minutes 

December 9, 2014 
Present: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Paul Christman, Kathy Nottingham, Dr. Laura 

Driscoll, Dean Mahaffey, David Bodily, Dr. Tim Wright, Rachel 
Chadderdon, and special guest Edgar Garcia from the Department of 
Labor 

Excused/Absent: Katie McMillan and Jessica Peterson  
 
Welcome and Call to Order 
 
Rachel welcomed everyone and introduced Edgar Garcia, our Federal Project Officer from 
Dallas.  Edgar is here conducting a programmatic and financial site monitoring visit and will be 
there through Friday.    
 
Discussion with Edgar Garcia 
 
Edgar explained that the purpose do the review is to assess whether key policies, procedures and 
systems are in place for effective grant management.  As part of this review he will be 
conducting interviews with grant related staff to discuss program implementation, operation, and 
reporting requirement in order to assess ongoing activities for enrollment and training.  
 
The site visit began this morning with an entrance meeting which included Dr. Tammy 
Frankland, Rachel Chadderdon, Kathy Nottingham, David Bodily and Kim Grant.  The 
remainder of today and tomorrow morning will be spent reviewing programmatic aspects of the 
grant. Wednesday afternoon and Thursday will be dedicated to the financial review with an exit 
meeting scheduled for Friday morning.   
 
Overall, Edgar expressed that we operationally we are doing very well and his purpose is really 
to find areas where we may have some deficiencies so we can correct and strengthen those 
procedures to ensure we are in full compliance with all grant regulations. 
 
Business Meeting 
 
The minutes from September 8, 2014 were reviewed.  Tammy moved and Laura seconded the 
motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Rachel gave a brief overview of grant expenditures through the 11/30/14 period and handed out 
the spreadsheet.  Expenses continue to be in-line with program activities and are on budget.  She 
also reported that we received notification in October that we would be allowed to continue 
programmatic activities for an additional six months.  So, rather than ending these activities as of 
9/30/15 we will be able to continue programmatic activities through 3/31/16.  Originally the last 
year of the grant was restricted to final reporting, follow up and evaluation activities.  While the 



end date for the grant remains 9/30/16, this continuation of programmatic activities will allow 
the use of grant funds particularly for Kim’s and David’s salaries for this additional time. 
 
Rachel reported that our year two Annual Performance Report was submitted in November.  
While we do not have any workforce data at this time, our reported participant outcomes are as 
follows: 
 
Unique Participants Served/Enrollees = 120 
Total Number Who Have Completed a Grant-Funded Program of Study = 37 

• Total Number of Grant-Funded Program of Study Completers Who Are Incumbent 
Workers = 26 

Total Number Still Retained in Their Programs of Study (or Other Grant-Funded Programs) = 64 
Total Number Retained in Other Education Program(s) = 5 
Total Number of Credit Hours Completed (aggregate across all enrollees) = 2676 

• Total Number of Students Completing Credit Hours = 111 
Total Number of Earned Credentials (aggregate across all enrollees) = 38 

• Total Number of Students Earning Certificates - Less Than One Year (aggregate across 
all enrollees) = 1 

• Total Number of Students Earning Certificates - More Than One Year (aggregate across 
all enrollees) = 14 

• Total Number of Students Earning Degrees (aggregate across all enrollees) = 38 
Total Number Pursuing Further Education After Program of Study Completion = 4 
Total Number Employed After Program of Study Completion = 0 
Total Number Employed After Retained in Employment After Program of Study Completion = 0 
Total Number of Those Employed at Enrollment Who Receive a Wage Increase Post-Enrollment 
=0 
 
Rachel called everyone’s attention to the Year 2 Evaluation Report from McREL particularly the 
recommendation section.  McREL indicated that the project team is encouraged to develop 
additional partnerships with other medical centers and health care providers to provide graduates 
with a wide array of job placement services.  Another suggested area to improve is data 
collection on student experiences with career guidance and job placement services.   
 
Rachel reported that the preliminary results from our Fall 2014 end of semester evaluations 
indicate 87 students completed simulation evaluations (21 whom are grant participants), 
representing 4 out of our 8 programs (Nursing, Paramedic Technology, Pharmacy Tech, and 
Respiratory Therapy).  Additionally, 16 faculty members from 6 out of our 8 programs 
completed surveys (all but Medical Lab Tech and Pharmacy Tech were represented).  This was 
an increase in both student as well as faculty responses. The Moodle system has had some 
enhancements that allows for better review of the data, but it still does not export as easily as we 
would like so we are contacting with Mike Deal to develop a database that will hold all of the 
information can better compare the survey results across program years. 
 
Rachel also noted that Kim has put together a very informative spreadsheet that indicates the true 
usage of the HSSC.  While there were over 50 simulation sessions this past semester, when you 
take into consideration how many unique scenarios are part of each session, the number of runs 



in each scenario as well as the total runs for the entire session that number increases dramatically 
to almost 290 scenarios/sessions for the Fall 2014 semester.   
 
David reported that the curriculum is in place for spring semester.  He is also exploring the 
options for accreditation as there are no accredited centers in Wyoming.  This semester’s focus 
for grant activities is inter-professional scenarios which are very complex especially logistically.  
He is looking at setting up a schedule for these one time a week on Fridays so they have the time 
devoted to set up and implementation that is needed.  
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting is 
scheduled for Monday, March 2nd in GW 404.  This meeting will be a joint meeting of both the 
Health Science Simulation Center and WY Energy Sector Technology Grant Management 
Teams.   



Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team – Health Science Simulation 
Center (HSSC) and Wyoming Energy Sector Technology Program (WEST) 
Meeting Minutes 

March 2, 2015 
Present: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Dr. Grant Wilson, Paul Christman, Kathy 

Nottingham, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Dean Mahaffey, David Bodily, Dr. Tim 
Wright, Rachel Chadderdon, April Smith, Katie McMillan, Rachel 
Wright 

Excused/Absent: Dr. Lesley Travers, Kim Byrd  
 
Welcome and Call to Order 
 
Rachel welcomed everyone and introduced April Smith, Career Navigator for the WEST 
program.  
 
HSSC 
 
The minutes from December 9, 2014 were reviewed.  David moved and Tammy seconded the 
motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Rachel gave a brief overview of grant expenditures through the 2/28/15 period and handed out 
the spreadsheet.  Expenses continue to be in-line with program activities and are on budget.  She 
also explained that she has projected out programmatic expenses through the extension period of 
3/31/16 and there are sufficient funds for all proposed activities and additional survey and 
accreditation work. Kathy stated that she does not see any expenditure issues or concerns.  
 
Rachel reported that there were five findings identified during our December site visit.  The 
findings and corrective actions are listed below and our official response was submitted to DOL 
on February 18, 2015.  We received word on February 23, 2015 that all the findings were 
resolved and closed out.  Rachel thanked everyone for the hard work during this process.  
 

Finding #1:  Outreach Policy 
Casper College is not targeting and recruiting trade impacted workers, veterans, long 
term unemployed, and underemployed participants.  
 
Corrective Action:  Please see the enclosed Outreach, Recruitment and Selection 
Protocol that has been amended and outlines our policy to specifically target and recruit 
trade impacted workers and other groups identified in our SOW. 
 
Finding #2:  Payroll Supporting Documentation 
The program manager is not properly classifying time spent working on administrative 
versus program functions.   Instead, the timesheets appear to be prepopulated based on 
the administrative cost limit; reflecting ten percent of the manager’s time spent on 
administrative functions and 90 percent on program functions.  All of the program 



manager’s timesheets reflected the same time entries for both administrative and program 
functions for each month of the grant. 
 
Corrective Action:  After further review of the project manager’s duties and 
responsibilities, and in consultation with our FPO, it was determined that none of the 
project manager's time is administrative per the definition of administrative costs and 
functions.  Therefore all administrative expenditures charged to the grant for the project 
manager's time was removed effective 12/31/14.  The total that had been previously 
expensed to the grant was $17,187.17.   Should the job functions for this position change, 
we will ensure that after-the-fact reporting of time be carefully monitored, classified 
appropriately and reconciled on a quarterly basis.   
 
Finding #3:  Veterans Priority of Service 
Casper College is not, and does not have a policy for, providing priority of service to 
eligible veterans and spouses of certain veterans participating in grant-funded activities.   
 
Corrective Action:  A written policy has been developed and was approved by the Casper 
College Board of Trustee’s at their February 17, 2015 District Meeting. All institutional 
policies go through a comprehensive review and approval process that engages all 
employees so they are able to understand and interpret the policy.    
 
Please see enclosed policy titled, “Veteran Priority of Service.”  Minutes of this meeting 
will be provided once they are available.   
 
Finding #4:  Equal Opportunity Language 
Printed outreach material did not contain the required equal opportunity notification or 
information about technologies for handicapped individuals. 
 
Corrective Action:  All existing Health Science Simulation Center brochures have been 
amended with a label that states, “Casper College is an equal opportunity 
employer/program.  Auxiliary aids and services are available upon request to individuals 
with disabilities.”  Our PR Department has also been notified of this requirement so any 
additional print runs of the brochures will include this language.   
 
Finding #5:  Incident Reporting Policy (IRP) 
Casper College does not have an IRP.  The IRP provides a method that allows employees 
or the public to directly notify the DOL-Office of the Inspector General (OIG) of 
potential fraud, waste or abuse. 
 
Corrective Action:  A written policy has been developed and was approved by the Casper 
College Board of Trustee’s at their January 20, 2015 District Meeting.   Please see 
enclosed policy titled, “Fraud Awareness and Reporting.”  Minutes from this meeting 
will be provided once they are available. 
 



Rachel reported that all aspects of the work plan are on track.  The second cohort of students has 
been selected and there are a total of 100 being tracked for the 2015-2016 academic year.  Please 
see attached document for demographics of the participants.   
 
David reported he is looking into two options for accreditation for the HSSC – provisional and 
full.  There are application deadlines in May and December this year.  He is tentatively planning 
on pursuing the May deadline for provisional accreditation which will not involve a site visit.  
Accreditation will help build sustainability particularly for generating usage from outside the 
college community.  There are governance policies, educational programs and other policies and 
procedures that must be developed in order to apply.   
 
David also stated that the Inter-professional Education (IPE) simulation sessions are being 
scheduled on Fridays and are on a volunteer basis.  These sessions are proving to be very 
complicated for multi-disciplines but he feels we are on track for our deliverables related to IPE. 
 
WEST 
 
The minutes from the February 2, 2015 meeting were reviewed.  Grant moved and Laura 
seconded the motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.  Rachel 
thanked Rachel Wright for taking and producing these minutes.  
 
Rachel handed out the budget to actual as of 2/28/15 for the WEST program.  The expenditures 
to date are mostly related to salaries and benefits and Kathy indicated that all expenses are on 
track. 
 
The status of the remodel and exact location for the virtual welders is still pending.  Rachel and 
Lesley continue to meet with Mike Sawyer to determine the best use of space and cost 
effectiveness of the remodel.  Grant said the T-Rex should be moved in late April so the space in 
Career Studies will be available.  Rachel expressed that the sooner we can get the remodel 
finalized the better as we will need to submit the request to DOL and receive approval before any 
work can be started.  She fears that this approval process could take 3 months or longer and we 
will be in a time crunch to get the work completed before the start of the next school year.  
 
The equipment RFPs have been posted for Electronics, Diesel and Welding and proposals have 
been received for the diesel engine and hydraulic trainers.  We will focus on the RFPs for the 
renewable equipment once we determine whether to pursue the actual Nacelle or to purchase the 
Nacelle trainer.  The college is receiving a donated gearbox from Chevron and a hub from 
Global Specialized Services. 
 
April gave a brief overview of her activities to date.  She has been focusing on meeting with 
community organizations and providing them information on the WEST program; meeting with 
faculty and sitting in on classes; working on developing posters and other recruitment materials; 
working with the admissions team to learn recruiting process.  She also participated in the 
robotics competition, which generated a potential student for the GIS program and is 
participating in a job fair hosted by the local workforce center tomorrow that focuses on 
veterans.  



 
Rachel reported that the PR department is not able to help us with the online orientation video 
but have given us a name of a local videographer.  Rachel will contact him to discuss the project, 
costs and availability.   
 
Rachel stated progress is needed in the areas of credit for prior for learning and learning 
strategies.  Tammy inquired whether or not there are any Wyoming statutes or Higher Learning 
Commission regulations that would prohibit awarding CPL. Another question is whether CPL 
would be Pell eligible.  Those present did not think there were any restrictions, but we will need 
to check into the Pell grant question.  Grant indicated that it will be critical to have faculty 
involved in the CPL process so the learning outcomes are clearly defined and can be objectively 
assessed for portfolio reviews.  He also suggested that the Deans will have to drive the process 
and that hopefully Lesley could lead this process.  Rachel suggested that we form some small 
sub-committees to focus on the CPL and Learning Strategies and have a faculty point of contact 
for the Grant Management Team and she will work with Lesley and Grant to get this 
accomplished.  
 
Rachel reported that we have two additional businesses that should be approached to become 
“official” partners – Baker Hughes and Chevron.  We also need to have another gathering of all 
the partners on more of a work level to start addressing curriculum and outcomes.   
 
Rachel said she would like to start looking into some data tracking software programs that would 
be very beneficial for TAACCCT reporting and overall for other grants the college is responsible 
for.  It was suggested that Katie, Laura, and Rachel meet with Ken to discuss what might be 
possible.  
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned.  The next Grant Management Team meeting 
for the WEST program is scheduled for Monday, April 6th at 11 am in GW 404.  The next 
meeting for the HSSC will be Monday, June 1st at 11 am in GW 404 (joint meeting with WEST).  



TAACCCT Grant Participants – Year 2 2014-2015 Cohort 
Total Participants = 100 

(HSSC) 
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Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team – Health Science Simulation 
Center (HSSC) and Wyoming Energy Sector Technology Program (WEST) 
Meeting Minutes 

June 15, 2015 
Present: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Dr. Grant Wilson, Paul Christman, Kathy 

Nottingham, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Dean Mahaffey (DWS), David Bodily, 
Rachel Chadderdon, Jennifer Pepple, and Katie McMillan 

Excused/Absent: Dr. Lesley Travers, Kim Byrd, Jessica Peterson (WMC) and Dr. Tim 
Wright 

 
Welcome and Call to Order 
 
Rachel welcomed everyone and introduced Jennifer Pepple who started 4/21/15 in her new 
capacity as the Career Navigator/Workforce Specialist for the WEST grant.   
 
HSSC 
 
The minutes from March 2, 2015 were reviewed. Tammy moved and Laura seconded the motion 
to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.  Rachel handed out the 
financials as of May 31, 2015.  She mentioned that we have over-expended in the supply line 
item but she and Kathy will be reviewing the budget and submitting a budget modification to 
DOL to re-allocate funds and bring the projected budget in line with actual expenditures to 
support activities through the remainder of the grant period of performance, particularly 
programmatic work through March 2016.   
 
Tammy reported that she was successful in obtaining institutional support of the Sim Center by 
securing a $5,000 operational budget as well as continued funding for the staff and faculty 
positions.  
 
Rachel stated that we had a site visit on April 7th from Hsiang-Yeh Ho with McREL (our third 
party evaluator).  During this visit Hsiang met with Tammy, David, Rachel and Kim and 
discussed how we are assessing the impact of the Sim Center on participant outcomes, business 
partner involvement, sustainability, implementation, and student support.  Over the next several 
months Hsiang will be reviewing our survey results and will develop a staff interview process, 
which will be taken twice over the next year to better assess business partner involvement.  She 
also suggested a sustainability survey that will be taken in August 2015 and June 2016 by Grant 
Management Team members as well as other key stakeholders.   
 
David reported that student surveys are still providing strong support of the HSSC, but students 
are also becoming more critical of the experiences, which is good.  We had 50 respondents, 
representing 4 different programs, to the end of semester survey.  Of these 26 were grant 
participants (24 from cohort 1 and 2 from cohort 2).  He also said that this last semester a micro 
course on Inter-professional Education (IPE) was piloted on a volunteer basis.  IPE is the “holy 
grail” of simulation education and he has been able to get buy in from faculty who have 
committed to ensuring that every student will experience at least one IPE session this fall.  This 
work is being modeled after best practices and national standards and is being imbedded in 
current courses.  
 



David also reported that faculty continues to respond positively on the evaluations and he is 
working on additional training and professional development opportunities.  We currently have 
two people who have received Certified Healthcare Simulation Educator (CHSE) status and two 
additional faculty are pursing the certification.  David stated that Simulation Education is a 
growing industry that will be moving toward regulation and trained faculty will be critical in 
order to meet accountability and standards that are necessary for accreditation.  All of this leads 
to additional revenues streams for sustainability.  
 
And speaking of accreditation, David said we are in a good position for the accreditation process.  
With accreditation we can offer more clinical hours (as long as we have trained faculty) with 
simulation, which positions us very well because there is always a struggle with having enough 
sites to provide these hours.  We are also positioned to provide training to outside organizations, 
which helps with sustainability. 
 
WEST 
 
The minutes from the May 4, 2015 meeting were reviewed.  Laura moved and Grant seconded 
the motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Rachel handed out the financials as of May 31, 2015 for the WEST program.  Equipment 
purchases were made in May and June for Electronics, Diesel Tech and the GIS programs.  
Approval for the renovation of Werner Tech for the virtual welders was received May 18th and 
work has begun and there were some expenses related to the asbestos assessment this month.  
 
We received only one proposal for the welding robot so that will be purchased this week.  We 
received 2 proposals for the equipment for the renewable energy program.  These proposals are 
currently being reviewed and a decision will be made as soon as possible. 
 
We received only 2 proposals for the third party evaluation of WEST program.   One firm did 
not have sufficient experience with these types of programs and the other one was from an 
experienced evaluator, but their proposed budget included costs such as management fees and 
indirect costs that we felt were unreasonable and they were not willing to negotiate these 
costs.  Rachel did extensive research on whether these costs are allowable and talked with other 
grantees as well as staff from DOL.  As a result we determined that we are going to re-bid for 
these evaluation services and will revise our RFP to indicate that we will not consider indirect 
costs.  Rachel will also request an additional extension to September 15th for submission to DOL 
of our detailed evaluation plan. 
 
To date we still have not received any official word that the required grant modifications and 
clarifications from the compliance review have been approved.  The last correspondence 
regarding this was June 3rd when we submitted a revised statement of work with start and end 
dates in the requested format.  
 
Jenn and Rachel attended several different recruitment and outreach events over the last several 
weeks:  Wyoming Energy Summit, Vietnam Veterans Welcome Home Reunion, and orientation 
sessions at the Adult Learning Center for those interested in obtaining their High School 
Equivalency Certificate.  Jenn also participated in a Career Development Facilitator Course 
provided by the Wyoming Department of Education.  
 



Rachel reported that May business partner lunch was a great success with representation from 
many of our partners.  We had great interaction and resoundingly heard that 2-year degree 
programs are a key to employment and these companies are looking for employees with diverse 
skills across different systems.  They also look for soft skills such as communication (oral and 
written), critical thinking, leadership, and professionalism in addition to the technical skills.   
 
Grant reported that our original intent with this meeting was to have the partners review our 
learning outcomes for the various courses and provide feedback on what was missing or needed.  
However, as he reviewed the information and put a draft document together he found that these 
need to be tightened up internally before we have our business partners provide input.  The 
course outcomes need to be measureable and better defined as many courses have the same 
outcomes listed.  Once this is refined we can send it out to the business partners and determine 
how best to restructure our courses (short-term targeted, hybrid, online, etc.) to address the needs 
articulated at the meeting.  He also stated that he and Lesley need to work with their faculty to 
get this accomplished and to help them wrap their heads around how they can be innovative and 
address these needs.  This will also be critical as we move forward with any credit for prior 
learning initiatives.  
 
Last week Rachel and Jenn both attended the training for Round 4 grantees in Washington, D.C. 
and Kathy attended a Financial Management Institute in Rapid City.  DOL continues to do a 
good job with these trainings and it helps ensure we are managing our grants effectively. Rachel 
and Kathy will get together to discuss information learned in regards to the new OMB guidelines 
and any new policies and/or procedures we may need to implement.  
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned. The next Grant Management Team meeting 
will be Monday, September 14th at 11 am in GW 404. Meetings are now on a quarterly schedule 
and will be joint meetings for WEST and the HSSC.  



Casper College:  TAACCCT Grant Management Team – Health Science Simulation 
Center (HSSC) and Wyoming Energy Sector Technology Program (WEST) 
Meeting Minutes 

September 14, 2015 
Present: Dr. Tammy Frankland, Dr. Grant Wilson, Dr. Lesley Travers, Paul 

Christman, Kathy Nottingham, Dr. Laura Driscoll, Dean Mahaffey 
(DWS), David Bodily, Rachel Chadderdon, Jennifer Pepple, and guests 
Melissa Connely, David Arndt, Melissa Grisham, and Liz Ferrell 

Excused/Absent: Kim Byrd, Jessica Peterson (WMC), Katie McMillan and Dr. Shawn 
Powell 

 
Welcome and Call to Order 
 
Rachel called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone.  Dean Mahaffey introduced Melissa 
Grisham and Liz Ferrell from the Wyoming Department of Workforce Services.  Melissa works 
with the Personal Opportunities With Employment Responsibilities (POWER) Program that 
assures families with a dependent child(ren) are working to become self-sufficient through 
employment, child support and other resources.  Liz works with the youth and adult WIOA 
programs and the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP).  Dean invited these 
individuals to the meeting so they can learn about our WEST program and can help as a resource 
for recruiting participants from our target populations.  
 
Minutes from June 15, 2015 and Financials 
 
The minutes and financials were reviewed.  Grant moved and Lesley seconded the motion to 
approve the minutes as presented.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Rachel explained that she submitted and was approved a budget modification for the Sim Center 
grant to reallocate funds to the Equipment, Supplies and Contractual line items from the Other 
category.  Estimated remodel costs were included in the Other line item and because these costs 
came in under budget we moved funds to align the budget with actual equipment and supplies 
expenditures, and to focus programmatic work over the next 9 months on building sustainability 
of the HSSC.   
 
Kathy reported that the HSSC financials have been adjusted with the new amounts in these line 
items and expenditures are on track with both grants.  
 
HSSC 
 
Rachel handed out a summary of the Health Science Simulation Center Sustainability Report. 
Our third-party evaluator suggested that this survey be used to assess the sustainability of the 
Sim Center as part of our evaluation process.  
Twelve stakeholders were invited to participate in the survey, which allowed them to rate the 
extent to which they believe we have processes and structures in place that will increase the 
likelihood of sustainability for the Sim Center.  Of the 12, we had 10 respondents and the survey 
revealed that on a scale from 1-7 (1 = to little or no extent and 7 = to a great extent) the overall 
capacity for sustainability was ranked at 6.1.  The complete results of the survey will be 
incorporated into the next annual evaluation report being prepared by McREL. 



 
David Bodily reported that programmatically they are continuing to move along with activities in 
the Sim Center.  He is anticipating that the application for Accreditation will be submitted in 
December with a site visit scheduled in March.  The consultants we are working with for the 
process agree that we are on track for this timetable. 
 
With the budget modification we are continuing to acquire durable supplies and small equipment 
that is needed to enhance operations and programs.  We also have two additional faculty who are 
pursuing their Certified Healthcare Simulation Educator (CHSE) certification.  
 
David also said they are implementing Inter-Professional Education (IPE) sessions on Fridays 
and are really trying to follow best practices in conducting these sessions.  The literature 
continues to support IPE as being critical to simulation education but the challenge lies in how 
best to implement it.  David is planning on conducting pre/post test surveys of students and will 
present his data and experiences at the Society for Simulation in Healthcare conference in 
January.  He and Tammy also plan to publish the IPE data as there is really nothing out there in 
this area from the Allied Health and Community College realm.  David is also attending training 
at the Center for Medical Simulation at Harvard Medical School in March and is continuing to 
promote faculty development opportunities to all who are interested in pursing further training in 
simulation education.  
 
WEST 
 
Rachel reported that equipment purchases are complete and items have been received with the 
exception of the renewable equipment, which is scheduled for deliver in November and the 
welding robot.   
 
We rebid for the services of a third-party evaluator and had a much better response.  As a result 
we have contracted with Pacific Research and Evaluation.  We were also granted an additional 
extension to September 15th to have our detailed plan submitted to DOL.  Rachel reported she 
has been working with the evaluators and the plan is ready to be submitted.   
 
Rachel also stated that we have not received any additional information in regard to the grant 
modifications and clarifications that were submitted back in March.  Additional information was 
requested and provided in May and then the same information again in July.  As a result our 
work plan has not been uploaded into the online reporting system, so it makes it challenging to 
report any detail on our grant activities.  However, Rachel assured everyone that she keeps 
detailed reports and records internally that documents all the necessary data and can be uploaded 
once the system will allow it.   
We have received IRB approval for collection of student data and will be working on participant 
intake forms and surveys once we get approval from DOL on our evaluation plan.  
 
Jenn reported on the various recruitment and outreach activities she has conducted to date as well 
as upcoming events through the end of September (see attached).  These 25 various events yield 
an estimated 5,364 contact points for individuals learning about Casper College and the WEST 
program.   Liz Ferrell also suggested contacting Community Transitions (high school to career 
pathways program in the school district – Nancy Johnson is the contact) and the new job corps 
facility in Riverton.  Liz and Melissa also both discussed that WIOA and SNAP has funding 



available that might be able to be used for qualifying individuals to pay for training, education 
and Work Keys tests.  
 
At this time Melissa and Dave handed out and discussed the draft program outcomes document 
they put together.  Melissa explained they reviewed a publication from the National Network of 
Business and Industry Associations titled, “Common Employability Skills” and developed 5 
general outcomes that followed this framework and addressed the feedback received from our 
business partners:  Personal Skills, People Skills, Applied Knowledge, Workplace Skills, and 
Employability Skills.  The goal is to demonstrate that if these learning outcomes are missing in 
existing courses, they can easily be modified  to ensure that students will be gaining these skills.  
The next step will be to send this out to faculty and department chairs of the 8 WEST programs 
for feedback and further development. Tammy suggested that this could possibly be modeled 
after the Core Performance Standards for all Health Science programs.   
 
Once this is finalized, faculty can begin to look at how best to implement Credit for Prior 
Learning (CPL) strategies.  Dave Arndt and Megan Graham have begun to look at the courses in 
the Electronics program in which a student could possibly demonstrate prior learning and receive 
credit by demonstrating proficiency.  The suggestion is that as we move forward with CPL we 
handle it course by course and not at the program level.   
 
Rachel reported that she and Jenn would be attending the TAACCCT On! Grantee Conference in 
Topeka, KS September 22-25.  She is also anticipating upcoming training needs for faculty on 
their respective equipment.   
 
Being no further business, the meeting adjourned. The next HSSC and WEST Grant 
Management Team meeting will be Monday, December 7th at 11 am in GW 404.   



Recruitment Efforts 

    
Date Event Type 

Target Population(s) 
Present 

Audience 
# 

April 28, 2015 NC Test Fest Pell Grant 100 

June 2, 2015 ALC Orientation - 9am 
Non-trad, Pell Grant, HS 
Equiv. 2 

June 2, 2015 ALC Orientation - 1pm 
Non-trad, Pell Grant, HS 
Equiv. 7 

June 5, 2015 
Vietnam Vet Welcome Home 
Reunion Veterans 750 

July 2, 2015 
Brochure Distribution - Central 
Casper (34) Various 50 

July 13, 2015 Camp Gear Up - Laramie Pell Grant 150 
July 21, 2015 Radio Advertising Various 1,000 
July 23, 2015 Advising and Registration Day Various 50 
July 24, 2015 Targeted mailing Various 2,180 
July 27, 2015 Direct email Students 119 

August 5, 2015 Postcard delivery on campus Various 100 
August 6, 2015 Advising and Registration Day Various 50 

August 7, 2015 
Cowboy Challenge Academy Career 
Fair - Guernsey HS Equiv. 31 

August 18, 2015 
Brochure Distribution - new CC 
Faculty General Knowledge 18 

August 19, 2015 CC Info Fair General Knowledge 100 

August 24, 2015 ALC orientation 
Non-trad, Pell Grant, HS 
Equiv. 14 

August 25, 2015 ALC orientation 
Non-trad, Pell Grant, HS 
Equiv. 18 

September 1, 2015 
Campus Tour - Cowboy Challenge 
Academy HS Equiv. 10 

September 3, 2015 Poster delivery - West Casper (15) Various 10 
September 4, 2015 B&I Open House Students 20 

September 15, 2015 Compression Leasing Open House Business Partners, Various 75 

September 20, 2015 
Brochure Distribution - T-Bird Trek 
swag bags Various 200 

September 21, 2015 Wyoming Youth Now Class (DWS) 
Non-trad, Pell Grant, HS 
Equiv. 10 

September 24, 2015 CC Veteran's Club meet and greet Veterans TBD 

September 29, 2015 
Chamberlain Business Lecture Series 
- Johnny Cupcakes Various 300 

    
    

  

Contact points through end 
of Sept 5364 

 


